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BUILDING A DEMOCRATIC IRAQ

Statement Adopted by the EPSU Executive Committee of 25 April 2003

The EPSU Executive Committee meeting on 25 April 2003 in Brussels, condemns the US / UK led war against Iraq as a unilateral act that did not receive the support of the UN. EPSU remains of the conviction that the goal of disarming the Saddam Hussein regime could have been achieved through peaceful means. Pre-emptive war therefore is not and cannot become a means of conflict resolution. The role of the United Nations and its multilateral system based on the application of international law concerning human rights, disarmament, sanctions, the use of military force and all other aspects of international action must be firmly upheld. 

Now is the time for the international community to jointly build a democratic Iraq and to revive the Iraqi economy. The United Nations must take the lead in this process, allowing the Iraqi population to determine their own destiny. All relevant UN agencies are called upon to take emergency measures to meet immediate needs of the Iraqi population through humanitarian aid, assistance in re-constructing essential public infrastructures, such as health and social care, water and energy provision, education, transport and housing. These services must be provided such as to meet the needs of the Iraqi people and not those of private profiteers. Concrete steps must be taken to ensure that the people of Iraq take decisions about the long-term ownership and control of public assets.

The fundamental rights of Iraq’s working people must be fully respected throughout the reconstruction process and beyond. The development of a free and democratic trade union movement is essential for this and for the future of democracy. EPSU welcomes the action plan as approved by the ILO Governing Body. This action plan is to protect workers, evaluate labour market needs and initiate reconstruction projects designed to create jobs and ensure sufficient social protection for vulnerable groups. The international and European trade union movement is committed to contribute to these efforts.

The war in Iraq has aggravated existing tensions in the Middle East. The international community must act to bring about a lasting solution, conducive to the establishment of an independent Palestinian state alongside the state of Israel, as a matter of urgency.

EPSU deplores the lack of a unified EU approach to UN resolutions, the ambiguous signals given to states affected, e.g. Turkey. EPSU therefore emphasises the vital importance for the European Union to assert its role as strong political player speaking with one voice at international level. Progress in the definition of a common EU foreign and security policy is indispensable.  

The European Federation of Public Service Unions is the largest federation affiliated to the ETUC and represents 10 million workers providing services to the public in health and social care, local, regional and central government, and utilities in energy, water and waste.
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